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Roanoke Rapids City Council
June 4, 2013


The City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids held a work session on the above date at 5:15 p.m. in the first floor conference room of the J. Reuben Daniel City Hall & Police Station.



Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem


Ernest C. Bobbitt)



Greg Lawson)






Suetta S. Scarbrough)


Carol H. Cowen)



Joseph Scherer, MPA, MS, City Manager



Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney



Lisa B. Vincent, MMC, City Clerk



MeLinda Hite, Finance Director



Larry Chalker, Public Works Director


John Simeon, Parks & Recreation Director



Kathy A. Kearney, Human Resources Manager



Tommy Hathaway, Police Chief



Kelly Lasky, Planning & Development Director


Stacy Coggins, Fire Chief



Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor
Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee called the meeting to order and opened the meeting with prayer.




City Manager Scherer provided Council a copy of the following recommended changes to the FY 2013 – 2014 Budget:
Revenues
2013 – 2014 Proposed General Fund Budget Totals  =
$14,787,339.00

Increase Current Ad Valorem = 
$88,000.00

Increase Sales Tax =
$15,000.00


$14,890,339.00
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Expenditures
Re-appropriate Funds as follows:

Removal of installation of a new traffic light =
($52,000.00)

Purchase two new pickup trucks = 
$52,000.00

Removal of a Knuckleboom truck = 
($132,000.00)

John Deere 110 Backhoe (Cemetery) =
$36,000.00
Used compact motor grader (alley maintenance) =
$60,000.00

New Roof (truck wash bay) = 
$15,000.00

Utility Trailer = 
$4,500.00

Rear Dumpers (trash truck) = 
$7,000.00

New Fence = 
$8,500.00

1% COLA for all employees = 
$58,100.00

Reduce purchase of patrol vehicles by 1 =
($25,900.00) *Funding includes purchase of


6 vehicles instead of 7

Six in-car cameras =
$30,000.00  *Cost $5,000 each
Fund Part-Time Evidence Clerk = 
$25,000.00

Available Funds =
$16,800.00


$103,000.00

City Manager Scherer pointed out that Police Chief Hathaway may be able to get the cameras from another company at a lower price which would enable them to purchase 10.
Councilman Bobbitt asked if the cheaper cameras would be equal in quality to the other ones.
Police Chief Hathaway stated they will be the same ones used by the United States Military.  He stated he is familiar with them.

City Manager Scherer also pointed out that the total amount of the budget remains the same.  He stated he is just moving money around.

Councilman Bobbitt asked Public Works Director Chalker if he feels the changes recommended in his budget will enable him to meet his current needs.

Public Works Director Chalker stated yes.  He stated these changes will enable them to do some things they have not been able to do in the past.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked if the Council will see a final budget before Tuesday evening.

City Manager Scherer stated yes.
City Manager Scherer stated we have seen an increase in public hearings and other issues that require Council action.  He stated with the current Council meeting schedule of a work session and 
16991
Roanoke Rapids City Council

June 4, 2013
one regular meeting, we have to wait a full month if something comes up that needs action.  He stated he would like for Council to consider changing the meeting schedule to hold two formal City Council meetings a month.  He suggested the second and fourth Tuesdays of each month with one meeting at 5:15 p.m. and the other at 7:00 p.m.
Councilwoman Cowen stated the fourth Tuesday would run into the weeks of Thanksgiving and Christmas.  She suggested the first and third Tuesdays.


Finance Director Hite reported that as we close our books on May 31, 2013, the year-to-date General Fund revenues are $13,453,301.37 (90.4% of budgeted revenues) and the year-to-date General Fund expenses are $13,263,573.60 (89.1% of budgeted expenses).  She reported that the total revenues exceeded expenditures by $189,727.77.  Ms. Hite also reported that the Sales and Use Tax year-to-date receipts are $1,423,195.23 (-1.67% from this time last year).
Finance Director Hite stated on May 28, the City received $63,263.00 for the beer and wine tax which is down 7%.  She stated as reported by the Department of Revenue, receipts for beer and wine for the State of North Carolina is down 7.4%.  She stated this is down due to a decline in beer sales.

Finance Director Hite reported that staff is continuing the review process and making recommendations as needed to update the Purchasing Policy.  She stated it is her goal to have this completed and ready to present at the July Council meeting.

Finance Director Hite reported that the Tax Office issued over 1,000 business licenses for the 2013 – 2014 fiscal year.  She stated the total billing was $284,594.50.

City Manager Scherer pointed out that previously he had briefed Council on the tax reform changes the State Legislature was looking at that would take some of our funding sources.  He stated the League has advised that they now plan to have some form of a hold harmless provision in the legislation.

Finance Director Hite stated she and the City Manager will present the year-end projections at next Tuesday night’s meeting.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked Finance Director Hite about our Fund Balance percentage.

Finance Director Hite stated it is right at 35%.
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Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked about last year’s year-end Fund Balance percentage.

Finance Director Hite stated it was 26.1%.


Human Resources Manager Kearney reported that the majority of last month was spent coordinating and conducting the open enrollment meetings.  She stated there was a lot of paperwork to be done to get ready for the next payroll that will reflect the changes.


Public Works Director Chalker reported on the flash flooding we experienced a few weeks ago on two separate days.  He stated they fielded 182 calls and condensed the complaints to about 58 different locations.  Mr. Chalker stated two to three inches of rain fell in less than an hour.  He stated they are trying to educate the citizens to let them know that if there is a problem we can do something about that we will.  He stated his department has either been picking up trash, cutting grass or working on storm drainage.
Public Works Director Chalker reported that the new knuckleboom arrived the same day as the new fire truck.  He stated it was put on the street today.  He pointed out that this purchase came out of the current budget.

Public Works Director Chalker stated our mosquito foggers have been certified, and they will begin spraying very soon because of the large amount of rain we have experienced.
Councilwoman Scarbrough stated with all of the flooding we have experienced, she hates to bring this up but she received a complaint about people cutting grass and blowing it in the street instead of bagging it.  She stated the grass and other trash goes into the storm drain.  Councilwoman Scarbrough asked about her street sweeper.
Public Works Director Chalker stated the street sweeper is currently down.  He stated they are waiting on about $3,000 worth of parts for the vacuum portion that is worn out.  He pointed out that he has to take someone off of another job to run the street sweeper.  Mr. Chalker stated a lot of residents put their grass clippings in the gutter so their grass does not turn yellow.  He stated there are certain landscapers in our community that love to blow their clippings into the streets thinking it will magically disappear.

Councilwoman Scarbrough stated since her first year of salary went to the street sweeper, she feels she has a vested interest in it.  She stated the other complaint she received was about the 
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grass and weeds that grow up in the sidewalks, streets and curbing. She stated she has seen some of the men spraying.

Public Works Director Chalker stated they have been spraying but they can only use a certain amount of chemicals.

Councilwoman Scarbrough stated she knows that positions in the Public Works Department have been cut over the years.  She asked how the department is with manpower.

Public Works Director Chalker stated every department in the City could use more help.  He stated he lost four employees last year.  He stated we are all understaffed with the current economic situation and we know we have to give up some things.

City Manager Scherer stated he believes he has found funding for one full-time person in the Public Works Department.

Councilwoman Scarbrough stated she read in the newspaper about Northampton County cutting right and left, and hopes we never get to that point.

City Manager Scherer pointed out that our employees spend within our limits.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked about the number of prisoners we use.

Parks & Recreation Director Simeon stated 14.

Councilwoman Scarbrough stated this is one way to get inexpensive labor.  She asked if we could add more as there are certainly more than 14 in the prison.

City Manager Scherer stated we have the maximum number for what we can supervise.

Parks & Recreation Director Simeon also pointed out that we have the maximum number that we can transport in the van.

Councilman Bobbitt stated it is a two-edge sword.  He stated it helps us to have these inmates but you have to have someone experienced watching the inmates which makes us one experienced man down.  He suggested that when one department gets caught up that they help other departments.
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Public Works Director Chalker stated they have a lot of grass that needs to be cut.  He stated cutting residential lots is part of our nuisance abatement program.  He stated they have about 40 residential lots to cut.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated he thought we added language in our ordinance about the liens being more than the value of the property.

City Attorney Chichester explained that whatever amount the City is charging to the property owner becomes a lien against the property.  He stated if that amount builds up to a certain amount, the City can take action to enforce the lien and sell the property to recover the money.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated maybe this is something we need to take a look at doing.  He stated you could have a $10,000 lien on a property that is worth only $5,000.

Councilman Bobbitt asked Public Works Director Chalker how many people he has cutting grass.

Public Works Director Chalker stated eight inmates and five employees.  He stated most are lots but we need to start on the rights-of-way.

City Manager Scherer stated we included two new riding lawn mowers in the capital budget.

Public Works Director Chalker stated they communicate almost daily with the Finance Department on the liens.

Councilwoman Cowen asked if the ordinance distinguishes between the front and back yards.

Public Works Director Chalker stated no.  He pointed out that with fenced properties, sometimes it is hard to see the back yard.  He stated they mainly rely on complaints from neighbors.


Police Chief Hathaway stated usually the Police Department can give some really bleak statistics.  He asked the Council if he could share some good news by reading a letter he received.  
With no objection, Chief Hathaway read the following letter:

5-31-2013
Dear Chief Hathaway,
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I am a seventy-three year old gentleman with a 1992 Ford Explorer.  This past Tuesday, May 28th, I was headed to my farm near Scotland Neck with a planned stop for fuel at the Blue Flame on East 10th Street.  Just prior to getting there, I ran over a lag bolt, which almost instantly caused by left rear tire to go flat.  Fortunately, I was right at Blue Flame and I pulled in to change my tire.

A few minutes later, a police car pulled in right beside me.  A young lady, Officer Peele, came over and asked if there was anything she could do to help, or perhaps call someone.  I indicated that I could handle the tire change, but she stayed and helped me until the job was complete.  Officer Peele helped jack the truck, removed the flat and installed the spare; she really was good help, and I appreciated her assistance.  In addition, Officer Peele was a very pleasant individual, and it was really nice getting to know her.  From my perspective, she is a genuine asset in our department, and I feel her value will only improve with time and experience.
It is regrettable, but perhaps inevitable, that more opportunities don’t occur wherein the police and the public interface in a positive, pleasant way.  We, the public, certainly need a good, competent policy force, and the police need community support as well.

Please thank Officer Peele again for me.

Sincerely,

M. Scott Barber/s/

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated it is always great to hear praise like this.
Police Chief Hathaway stated this is his vision for the Police Department—the Police and community working together.


Fire Chief Coggins stated the department answered 75 calls for service and engaged in 410 man-hours of training during the month of May.  
Fire Chief Coggins stated this week we have representatives from E1 here training men on each shift on the functions of the new fire truck.

Fire Chief Coggins stated they are nearing completion of the fire hydrant testing.

Fire Chief Coggins reported that they participated in several public service projects last month and would like to thank all that came to the “wet down” ceremony last Friday.  He stated we thought we would try this northern tradition and feel it was very successful.  He also thanked Councilwoman Scarbrough for the nice letter she wrote following the ceremony. Chief Coggins stated he, too, believes in working together with the community.
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Fire Chief Coggins also reported that he, along with seven other men in the department, attended a two day leadership seminar last month.

Councilwoman Scarbrough stated she believes the “wet down” ceremony was the coolest thing we have ever done.  She stated it was wonderful.


Parks & Recreation Director Simeon reported that the City has received the Kate B. Reynolds Charitable Trust Fund grant for the construction of a picnic shelter and playground equipment at Ledgerwood.  
Parks & Recreation Director Simeon reported that volunteers from Cummins Diesel will begin on June 24 working on the batting cages at Ledgerwood.  He reported that the Girls’ Youth Softball Association Tournament will be held June 28, 29 and 30 at Ledgerwood.  He stated they are expecting about 30 teams which will cause a lot of congestion near Ledgerwood but also create a nice economic boost.  Mr. Simeon also reported that on June 28 and 29, the Mid-Atlantic Dog Frisbee Competition will be held at Doyle Field.

Parks & Recreation Director Simeon stated summer brochures have been printed and distributed to the children in the Roanoke Rapids Graded School District.

Councilman Bobbitt asked where the playground equipment and picnic shelter will be located at Ledgerwood.

Parks & Recreation Director Simeon stated on 11th Street at the west end.  He stated with this picnic shelter, we will be able to offer the free summer lunch program to children in that area.

Councilman Bobbitt asked why some of the companies do not donate to other parks.  He stated the fence at Emry Park needs some work as well as other facilities.  He stated it seems like everything goes to either Chockoyotte or Ledgerwood Parks.

Parks & Recreation Director Simeon explained that most are brought to us by certain employees of these companies that like to earmark donations to certain parks.

Councilman Bobbitt stated the donations are not exactly spread out.

Parks & Recreation Director Simeon pointed out that we do follow our Master Plan, and playground equipment at Ledgerwood is on that plan.
16997
Roanoke Rapids City Council

June 4, 2013
Councilwoman Cowen stated we do not want to refuse funds from anyone.  She stated they had the same situation at the School System.  She stated we will need to work our City funds around the donations.


Planning & Development Director Lasky reported that the Planning Board met during the month of May and those items will be brought to Council at next Tuesday’s meeting.  She stated the proposed amendments to the Land Use Ordinance had to be moved to the July meeting agenda.  
Planning & Development Director Lasky also reported on the Community Transformation Grant Project which will be on the Council’s agenda next Tuesday night.  She stated we have received notification of an award of $7,500 towards a Comprehensive Land Use and Healthcare Plan.
Planning & Development Director Lasky stated the department issued 94 building permits with a construction value of over $2.1 million.  She stated the department is working hard on minimum housing and nuisance violations, and the removal of junk vehicles.

 

Councilwoman Scarbrough reported that this past Saturday, she and Councilman Bobbitt represented the City in Emporia, VA at the welcome home ceremony for the Special Forces Group of the NC Army National Guard.  She stated those not able to attend missed a very good event.


 
There being no discussion regarding items on the June 11 agenda, motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilwoman Cowen and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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